CAREER QUARTERLY

Career Information, Job Seeking Advice, Labor Market Data, and More!



In This Issue

Virginia Economy at a Glance	2
Labor Market Research	
Employment Recovery Continues in 2021, with Some Industries Reaching or Exceeding Their Prepandemic Employment Levels	3
Job Searching	
Recovering From the Pandemic: A Bright Outlook for the Personal Care Service Industry	5
Career and Labor Market Information Publications	
https://virginiaworks.com/publications	10

	Nov	Dec	Jan	Feb	Mar	Amr
Data Series	2021	2021	2022	2022	2022	Apr 2022
Labor Force Data						1
Civilian Labor Force(<u>1</u>)	(<u>R</u>)4,262.0	(<u>R</u>)4,261.3	4,277.9	4,292.1	4,311.6	(<u>P</u>)4,329.9
Employment(<u>1</u>)	(<u>R</u>)4,120.4	(<u>R</u>)4,120.1	4,138.5	4,156.1	4,180.5	(<u>P</u>)4,200.1
Unemployment(<u>1</u>)	(<u>R</u>)141.5	(<u>R</u>)141.2	139.3	136.0	131.1	(<u>P</u>)129.8
Unemployment Rate(<u>2</u>)	(<u>R</u>)3.3	(<u>R</u>)3.3	3.3	3.2	3.0	(<u>P</u>)3.0
Nonfarm Wage and Salary Employment						
Total Nonfarm(<u>3</u>)	3,986.8	3,994.4	3,993.6	4,018.2	4,024.2	(<u>P</u>)4,037.8
12-month % change	2.7	2.7	2.4	3.0	2.9	(<u>P</u>)3.2
Mining and Logging(<u>3</u>)	7.0	7.1	7.0	7.0	7.2	(<u>P</u>)7.2
12-month % change	0.0	1.4	1.4	1.4	4.3	(<u>P</u>)2.9
Construction(<u>3</u>)	204.2	204.5	204.5	206.9	207.1	(<u>P</u>)206.0
12-month % change	-0.1	-0.3	-0.4	0.8	0.9	(<u>P</u>)0.1
Manufacturing(<u>3</u>)	235.5	235.0	235.1	236.0	235.6	(<u>P</u>)235.9
12-month % change	-0.5	-1.2	-1.1	-1.0	-1.3	(<u>P</u>)-0.4
Trade, Transportation, and Utilities(<u>3</u>)	660.7	662.0	664.5	668.7	665.5	(<u>P</u>)663.4
12-month % change	2.2	2.0	1.9	2.6	2.0	(<u>P</u>)1.7
Information(<u>3</u>)	68.0	67.6	67.3	66.6	68.0	(<u>P</u>)67.9
12-month % change	4.0	3.5	3.2	1.8	3.8	(<u>P</u>)3.5
Financial Activities(<u>3</u>)	209.8	210.0	207.0	207.0	207.4	(<u>P</u>)207.5
12-month % change	0.4	0.3	-1.2	-1.5	-1.5	(<u>P</u>)-1.3
Professional & Business Services(<u>3</u>)	781.5	783.6	783.2	788.6	790.0	(<u>P</u>)791.9
12-month % change	2.6	2.3	2.0	2.5	2.2	(<u>P</u>)2.4
Education & Health Services(<u>3</u>)	539.9	539.3	544.4	540.8	546.2	(<u>P</u>)553.3
12-month % change	1.5	1.5	2.2	1.5	2.3	(<u>P</u>)3.4
Leisure & Hospitality(<u>3</u>)	378.4	385.3	388.0	393.1	394.7	(<u>P</u>)401.1
12-month % change	13.1	15.1	15.0	16.4	16.5	(<u>P</u>)18.4
Other Services(<u>3</u>)	185.8	186.5	186.3	187.8	188.1	(<u>P</u>)189.2
12-month % change	2.3	2.6	2.5	3.2	3.6	(<u>P</u>)3.5
Government(<u>3</u>)	716.0	713.5	706.3	715.7	714.4	(<u>P</u>)714.4
12-month % change	1.8	1.5	0.5	1.8	1.4	(<u>P</u>)1.2

Footnotes

(1) Number of persons, in thousands, seasonally adjusted.

(2) In percent, seasonally adjusted.

(3) Number of jobs, in thousands, seasonally adjusted.

(P) Preliminary

(r) Revised



Employment recovery continues in 2021, with some industries reaching or exceeding their prepandemic employment levels

Total nonfarm employment in the United States continued to recover in 2021, with some industries fully recovering and subsequently expanding amid the coronavirus disease 2019 pandemic. The leisure and hospitality industry and the professional and business services industry led the widespread employment gains over the year.

According to data from the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) Current Employment Statistics (CES) survey, total nonfarm payroll employment in the United States continued to recover in 2021, moving further away from the widespread job losses caused by the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic in 2020. (See chart 1.) Employment rose by 6.7 million in 2021, the largest calendar-year gain in the history of the CES employment series (see chart 2) and the strongest relative gain (+4.7 percent) since 1978.



Chart 2. Over-the-year change in total nonfarm employment, seasonally adjusted, 1940–2021



Shaded area represents a recession as determined by the National Bureau of Economic Research. Source: U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics.

CAREER QUARTERLY

Nearly all major industries experienced employment gains in 2021. (See chart 3.) Leisure and hospitality led these gains, adding 2.4 million jobs over the year, followed by professional and business services, which added 1.1 million jobs. Employment in transportation and warehousing continued to expand in 2021, after fully recovering in November 2020. Both financial activities and retail trade added jobs in 2021, essentially reaching their prepandemic (February 2020) employment levels. (See chart 4.)



Chart 3. Over-the-year change in total nonfarm employment, by industry, seasonally adjusted, 2021

Source: U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics.

Chart 4. Employment change in total nonfarm employment, by industry, seasonally adjusted, February 2020–December 2021



Note: From February 2020 to December 2021, total nonfarm and total private employment declined by 3.3 million and 2.5 million, respectively. Source: U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics.

Source: Excerpt from https://www.bls.gov/opub/mlr/2022/article/employment-recovery-continues-in-2021.htm

Recovering from the pandemic: A bright outlook for the personal care service industry

By Stanislava Ilic-Godfrey

A new haircut or manicure can boost self-confidence and make people feel better. As a result, many turn to professionals at barbershops, beauty and nail salons, and other personal care services for help to get that perfect haircut or style. The workers in this industry provide many



beauty and wellness related treatments for hair, skin, nails, and body. According to employment projections from the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS), the future looks bright for those who provide these services.

When excluding the recovery of jobs lost during the pandemic, the personal care services industry, which includes barbershops and beauty and nail salons, and other personal care services, is projected to grow 8.1 percent from 2020 to 2030, nearly five times faster than the average 1.7-percent growth for total employment. '(See chart 1.)

Faster employment growth projected and pandemic impact

The personal care services industry was hit hard by the COVID-19 pandemic. Occupations in this industry provide hair and nail care, massages, facials, and other in-person services that require close personal contact. In 2020, government-imposed shutdowns, restrictions on businesses, and mandates for social distancing resulted in the temporary closure of many beauty salons, barber shops, and other personal care services establishments and negatively affected industry employment. However, many businesses started reopening as governments eased restrictions by following a set of mitigating measures, such as wearing masks, more frequent cleaning, and limited indoor capacity to serve their customers.²



Source: U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics.

CAREER QUARTERLY

Spring

Thus, most of the projected growth in this industry (about 24.9 percent) is likely to occur in the short term as cyclical recovery as employment returns to prepandemic levels. The remaining (about 8.1 percent) of the total projected growth (33 percent) in the industry is attributable to the long-term industry growth (See chart 1 and table 1.)

Industry	Employment percent change, 2020–30	Percent employment change 2020–30, excluding pandemic recovery	Percent employment change 2020–30 due to expected pandemic recovery
Total, all industries	7.7	1.7	6.0
Personal care services	33.0	8.1	24.9
Source: U.S. Bureau of L	abor Statistics.		

Table 1. Projected em	nlovment change fo	or total, all industries and p	nersonal care services	by perceptage 2020-30
Table 1. Projected en	pioyment change to	or total, an muustries and p	personal care services,	by percentage, 2020 JU

The personal care services industry includes barbershops and beauty salons, nail salons, and other personal care services.³ In these establishments, workers primarily provide hair and nail care, facials, makeup treatments, and massages. Other services may include tattoos, saunas, ear piercings, hair replacement (except for procedures performed by physician offices), weaving, tanning, and diet and weight-reducing services.

These occupations are typically employed in personal care service:

Barbers, hairdressers, and hairstylists, and cosmetologists typically provide hair care, haircutting, hairstyling, coloring, and a range of other beauty services.

Manicurists and pedicurists take care of cleaning, shaping, and beautifying fingernails and toenails.

Skincare specialists provide a range of skin treatments, including facials, skin peels, scrubs, and masks to clean the skin. They also may give full-body treatments, and head and neck massages to improve the health and appearance of the skin.

Massage therapists give therapeutic massages of soft tissues and joints. They also may help in the assessment of range of motion and muscle strength or propose client therapy plans.

What's behind the projected fast growth?

The primary long-term factors driving employment growth in the personal care services industry are the general increase in demand for grooming services, a growing customer base, and the introduction of new services.

General increase in demand for grooming hair, nails, and skin

On average, men get a haircut six times a year, compared with women who go to a salon about four times a year.⁴ Throughout the pandemic, people experimented with cutting and styling their own hair, or having someone at home try to do that for them, but many found it hard to match the quality provided by a professional stylist or barber.⁵ In addition, customers continue to seek a variety of treatments, including cuts, highlights, and straightening, that require skillful barbers and hairstylists.⁶ Trends in hair cutting and styling change over time, and these evolving trends are expected to continue to drive demand for hair and beauty salon professionals over the next decade.

Manicures, pedicures, and nail color changes services are considered an affordable luxury by many customers.⁷ Demand for nail services is expected to grow with social media and celebrities' popularization of various nail shapes, extensions, artsy designs, and coloring, which are more complex than basic manicures and pedicures.⁸ This will continue to contribute to fast employment growth for manicurists and pedicurists in nail salons over the next decade.

The Zoom effect: increased importance of online appearance

The rapid development of smartphone cameras and social media allowed many users to see and examine their own appearance in digital photos and videos. The COVID-19 pandemic accelerated the shift to telework and increased time spent and reliance on social media and video platforms for meetings, parties, and other social events.⁹ Many individuals' increased presence has raised their awareness of their online personal appearance. For many, the skin appearance is increasingly important, as they spend more time on social media and video conferencing apps.¹⁰ Consumers, including those concerned with aging or damaged skin, seek facials, cleaning, and other skin treatments to improve their skin appearance.¹¹ Many beauty and nail salons also offer mini sessions for facials or nail care, quick treatments at a lower cost.¹²

The power of touch: the many benefits of massage

The benefits of massage—such as in reducing stress and anxiety, helping improve sleep, lessening pain and muscle tension—have been known for some time.¹³ Demand for massage therapy is increasing as people consider this type of service as a necessity. In 2017, the U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs approved therapeutic massage as an alternative way to manage or treat pain in veterans care.¹⁴ According to the American Massage Therapy Association (AMTA), 63 percent of consumers who received a massage for health and wellness reasons did so as part of a treatment from a doctor or medical provider in 2021.¹⁵

Growing male customer base

In recent years, men have increasingly enjoyed treatments, including hairstyling, nail care, and facials, as they are also becoming more mindful of their appearance and wellbeing.¹⁶ Many services are becoming available to men beyond basic haircuts, such as eyebrow threading, beard shaping, and body waxing at barber shops, hairstylist salons, and beauty salons.¹⁷

Additionally, manicure and pedicure services are no longer exclusively for women. Men also value the benefits of professional nail care for appearance and other reasons. For many men, pedicures can be an effective way to maintain foot hygiene by keeping the feet and nails clean, increasing blood circulation, or taking care of other foot issues.¹⁸



In an effort to attract more male customers, some businesses operate as salons offering services to men only.¹⁹ Others see this segment of the potential customers as underserved, and offer combined treatments of haircuts, shaves, and hand and foot care to attract new male clients.²⁰ Also, men are seeing more benefits for their wellness from spas and facial treatments.²¹ A 2021 AMTA survey found that men are now more likely than women to get a massage.²²

New and expanding offerings

Numerous new personal care services have been popularized in recent years. In addition to basic manicures and pedicures, nail services include manicure styles, extensions, and a growing trend in artificial nails with various design offerings and adornments.²³

Skin care services are focused on treatments to improve how the skin looks. New treatments are being introduced as part of a greater variety of facials that include services such as peels, microdermabrasion, and ultrasonic technology, among other services.²⁴ Access to massage treatments has become available at places with increased foot traffic, such as at malls and at airports, where massage rooms enable travelers to get massages for stress reduction and relaxation.²⁵ Additionally, eyelash extension is a relatively new trend, with more specialized salons opening to offer this service exclusively.²⁶



The rising popularity of eyebrow shaping, tattoos, and tattoo removal treatments are contributing to the growth in many hair and skin personal appearance occupations.²⁷ Some establishments are also adding new services to attract customers, such as meditation, or food and beverage offerings with nail works.²⁸The expansion in the variety of services available will contribute to projected employment growth among the group of occupations that provide skin, hair, and nail care.

Conclusion

Employment in the personal care services industry is expected to grow almost 5 times faster than

the average for the total economy over the 2020–30 period. Increasing demand for hair, skin, nail, and massage services from a growing customer population will drive employment growth over the projected 10-year period. In addition, an expanded customer base to include more men and increased offerings of services will also contribute to faster employment in the industry and occupations providing these services, such as barbers, hairdressers, hairstylists and cosmetologists, manicurists and pedicurists, skin care specialists, and massage therapists.

Source: Stanislava Ilic-Godfrey , "Recovering from the pandemic: A bright outlook for the personal care service industry ," Beyond the Numbers: Employment & Unemployment, vol. 11, no. 5 (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, May 2022), https://www.bls.gov/opub/btn/volume-11/recovering-from-the-pandemic-a-bright-outlook-for-the-personal-care-service-industry.htm

Notes

I Employment recovery from the COVID-19 recession is set to accelerate growth in many industries and occupations that lost jobs in 2020, including personal care services. Many barber shops, beauty and nail salons, and other personal care services closed due to the COVID-19 pandemic and government restrictions. As many government restrictions were lifted, these businesses are expected to reopen to meet the pent-up consumer demand for beaty services, add jobs lost due to the pandemic, and accelerate the overall growth. This part of jobs growth refers to the job recovery due to the COVID-19 pandemic. For more information on categorizing projected growth rates in the 2020–30 projections as cyclically or structurally driven, see the "Effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on the 2020–30 projections" section in "Projections overview and highlights, 2020–30,"Monthly Labor Review, https://www.bls.gov/opub/mlr/2021/article/projections-overview-and-highlights-2020-30.htm. This industry and its occupations experienced unprecedented job losses from February to April 2020, the period identified as a recession by National Bureau of Economic Research, see "U.S. Business Cycle Expansions and Contractions" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, last updated July 19, 2021), https://www.nber.org/research/data/us-business-cycle-expansions-andcontractions.

2 See Elizabeth Paton, "Hair Salons Reopen, and Americans Rush Back," The New York Times, June 12, 2020, www.nytimes.com/2020/06/12/fashion/haircut-salon-reopening.html.

3 For more information about the industry definition for Personal Care Services (812100) from the North America Industry Classification System (NAICS), see https://www. census.gov/naics.

4 See Debra Carpenter, "How Often Should You Get a Haircut? More Than You Think," You Probably Need a Haircut, February 27, 2022, https://youprobablyneedahaircut.com/ how-often-should-you-get-a-haircut/.

5 See Kari Molvar, "How Can I Cut My Own Hair—and Make It Look Good?," The Wall Street Journal, February 3, 2021, www.wsj.com/articles/how-can-i-cut-my-own-hairandmake-it-look-good-11612380359.

6 See Lisa Starr, "7 Beauty and Grooming Trends Every Salon Should Know for 2021," Mindbody Online, accessed on January 20, 2022, www.mindbodyonline.com/business/ education/blog/7-beauty-and-grooming-trends-every-salon-should-know-2021.

7 See "United States Nail Salons Market 2021: Demand Still Strong for Affordable Luxury," Research and Markets, September 29, 2021, www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/ united-states-nail-salons-market-2021-demand-still-strong-for-affordable-luxury-301387697.html.

8 See Nicole Davis, "The Evolution of the Nails Industry," NailsMag, December 3, 2021, https://www.nailsmag.com/1078423/the-evolution-of-the-nails-industry-1.

9 See Shauna M. Rice, Julia A. Siegel, Tiffany Libby, Emmy Graber, and Arianne Shadi Kourosh, "Zooming into cosmetic procedures during the COVID-19 pandemic: The provider's perspective," International Journal of Women's Dermatology, Volume 7, Issue 2, March 2021, pp. 213-216, www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2352647521000137.

10 See Shauna M. Rice, Julia A. Siegel, Tiffany Libby, Emmy Graber, and Arianne Shadi Kourosh, "Zooming into cosmetic procedures during the COVID-19 pandemic: The provider's perspective," International Journal of Women's Dermatology, Volume 7, Issue 2, March 2021, pp. 213-216, www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2352647521000137.

11 See Transparency Market Research, "Strategic Analysis to Understand the Competitive Outlook of Spas and Beauty Salons Market," Digital Journal, February 16, 2022, https://www.digitaljournal.com/pr/strategic-analysis-to-understand-the-competitive-outlook-of-spas-and-beauty-salons-market#ixzz7LZQyicon.

12 See The Garden Day Spa & Salon, "Facials," accessed on February 18, 2022, www.thegardenspa.net/facials; Kerrie Main, "What is a mini pedicure?," BeautyAnswered,April 10, 2022, www.beautyanswered.com/what-is-a-mini-pedicure.htm.

13 See Cleveland Clinic, "Everything You Need to Know About Massage Therapy," November 11, 2021, https://health.clevelandclinic.org/benefits-of-massage/.

14 See U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, "Massage Therapy," accessed January 20, 2022, www.va.gov/WHOLEHEALTH/professional-resources/Massage_Therapy.asp.

15 See American Massage Therapy Association, "Massage Therapy Industry Fact Sheet," accessed January 20, 2022, http://www.amtamassage.org/publications/massage-industry-fact-sheet/.

16 See Margo Badzioch, "Hair Comes the Groom: Men's Grooming Trends in 2019,"Mindbody Online Blog, accessed January 20, 2022, www.mindbodyonline.com/business/ education/blog/hair-comes-groom-mens-grooming-trends-2019; Joseph DeAcetis, "Find Out Why There's Been A Great Shift In Men's Perception Toward Grooming," Forbes, March 2, 2020, www.forbes.com/sites/josephdeacetis/2020/03/02/find-out-why-theres-been-a-great-shift-in-mens-perception-toward-grooming/?sh=45d9b3ca3d40.

17 See GlossGenius, "Trends in Men's Grooming: Tips for Your Salon or Barbershop," December 14, 2021, https://blog.glossgenius.com/blogposts/mens-grooming-trends-tips-foryour-salon-or-barbershop.

18 See Andrea Brown, "No more gnarly feet: This 'Wounded Warrior' gets pedicures," HeraldNet, January 18, 2022, www.heraldnet.com/news/no-more-gnarly-feet-this-woundedwarrior-gets-pedicures/; Garrett Munce, "Pedicures for Men: Everything You Need to Know, According to a Podiatrist," Men's Health, March 11, 2022. www.menshealth.com/ grooming/a27337029/pedicure-for-men/.

19 See Tod Perry, "Woman opens a nail salon exclusively for men to change perceptions of masculinity," Upworthy, May 26, 2021, https://www.upworthy.com/woman-opens-nailsalon-for-men.

20 See "Hammer & Nails Signs Four Franchise Agreements to Expand the Grooming Shop for Men's Presence in Ohio: New Franchisees Set to Open Locations in the Cleveland and Cincinnati Areas," Hammer & Nails Grooming Shop For Guys, May 26, 2021, www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/hammer--nails-signs-four-franchise-agreements-to-expandthe-grooming-shop-for-mens-presence-in-ohio-301299956.html.

21 See Leanne Italie, "Spas are seeing more men, a less-is-more approach for guests," AP News, August 12, 2019, https://apnews.com/article/business-travel-new-york-lifestyle-spas-6263c9dee52542a697f5278542177168; UCLA Labor Center, "NAIL FILES: A Study of Nail Salons Workers and industry in the United States," November 2018, p. 42., https://www. labor.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/NAILFILES_FINAL.pdf.

22 See American Massage Therapy Association, "Massage Therapy Industry Fact Sheet," accessed January 20, 2022, http://www.amtamassage.org/publications/massage-industry-fact-sheet/.

23 See Nicole Davis, "The Evolution of the Nails Industry," NAILS Magazine, December 3, 2021, www.nailsmag.com/1078423/the-evolution-of-the-nails-industry-1.

24 See Kelsey Oliver, "IBISWorld Industry Report 81211 Hair & Nail Salons in the US," IBISWorld, October 2017, p.15, https://www.codlrc.org/sites/default/files/IBIS_ HairNailSalonsUS_IndustryReport.pdf.

25 See Cristina Alcivar, "12 Airport Spas in the U.S.Worth Visiting," Vane, January 10, 2020, www.vanemag.com/12-us-airport-spas-to-explore/.

26 See Joan Verdon, "The Eyes Have It: How the Self-Care Trend Is Fueling Amazing Lash Studio's Growth Despite COVID-19," CO-U.S. Chamber of Commerce, October 27, 2020, https://www.uschamber.com/co/good-company/the-leap/self-care-trend-amazing-lash-studio.

27 See Melissa Magsaysay, "Wax. Tweeze. Microblade. Glue. How eyebrows became everything," Los Angeles Times, February 27, 2020, www.latimes.com/lifestyle/story/2020-02-27/ wax-tint-microblade-glue-how-eyebrows-became-everything; "Tattoo Vanish Method Now Offering Med Spas Opportunity to Add Tattoo Removal as Add On Business," Barbara Alfonso, Tattoo Vanish Method, LLC, March 6, 2019, www.prweb.com/releases/tattoo_vanish_method_now_offering_med_spas_opportunity_to_add_tattoo_removal_as_add_ on_business/prweb16149467.htm.

28 Linh Ta, "Get a manicure, jello shots and an IV cocktail at this new nail salon at Court Avenue," The Des Moines Register, April 9, 2019, www.desmoinesregister.com/story/ money/business/2019/04/09/des-moines-nail-salon-court-avenue-happy-hour-drinks-manicure-acrylic-dipping-shellac-gel-wine/3379167002.



Career and Labor Market Information Publications •••••••••••

Explore Career possibilities on our Career and Labor Market Information Website at:

https://virginiaworks.com/publications



Labor Market Information division is proud to offer a number of quality publications available to view and download at on our website.

> Virginia Employment Indicators - Quarterly A Quarterly publication illustrating and analyzing key indicators including employment, unemployment, and production workers' hours and earnings.

Forecasted Employment and Wages by State and Local Workforce Development Area 1st Quarter 2009 -...

Nonconce Development Area LS Quarter 2009 -... The Forecasted Employment and Wages by State and Local Workforce Development Area (L/NDA) allows local areas to have a current estimate of these indicators in an attempt to make up for the lag in official counts. These figures utilize time series analysis to project employment and wage figures into the near future, and are updated every two quarters.

The new series entitled "Labor Supply and Demand: A Dynamic Approach to Understanding the Labor Force quarterly report on the subtleties of unemployment.

These profiles provide information on the top five industries within Virginia. The data within the profiles come from the Quarterly Census of Employment and Wages (QCEW)

ce" is a

Labor Supply & Demand

Industry Profiles

market information, job tips, career planning, and more.

This workforce product was funded by a grant awarded by the U.S. Department of Labor's Employment and Training Administration. The product was created by the recipient and does not necessarily reflect the official position of the U.S. Department of Labor. The Department of Labor makes no guarantees, warranties, or assurances of any kind, express or implied, with respect to such information, including any information on linked sites and including, but not limited to, accuracy of the information or its completeness, timeliness, usefulness, adequacy, continued availability, or ownership.

1000

This product is copyrighted by the institution that created it. Internal use by an organization and/or personal use by an individual for non-commercial purposes is permissible. All other uses require the prior authorization of the copyright owner.



The Virginia Employment Commission is an equal opportunity employer/program. Auxiliary aids and services are available upon request to individuals with disabilities.